Minutes - Mundon Parish Council Annual General Meeting 
17 November 2020

MUNDON PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING HELD ON

TUESDAY 17 NOVEMBER 2020 AT 7PM

HELD VIRTUALLY OVER ZOOM
Email:  mundonparishcouncil@yahoo.com
Website:  mundon.org – Tel:  07789 342747
Present: 

Cllr Gavin Rowsell, Cllr Lynne Attfield, Cllr John Bennett, 

   

Cllr Kerry-Jane Wylie and District Cllr Mark Bassenger
In Attendance: 
Mrs Jackie Lines – Parish Clerk

Members of Public:
1

1. Election of Chair and Vice Chairman
a) Cllr Wylie proposed and Cllr Bennett seconded that Cllr Rowsell continue as Chairman – Agreed and Declaration of Acceptance of Office signed.
b) Cllr Rowsell proposed and Cllr Attfield seconded that Cllr Wylie be Vice-Chair.  Agreed and Declaration of Acceptance of Office signed.
2. Resignation of Parish Councillor
a) Cllr Len Clark moving out of the area, everyone expressed their thanks for the work and support Cllr Clark had provided over the years.
3. Election of Representatives:-
a) Finance – Cllr Attfield
b) Risk Assessment – All Councillors and Clerk
c) Health & Safety – All Councillors and Clerk
d) Wood wardens – Les Potts and Steve Wells
e) Neighbourhood Watch/Police/Village Information – Cllr Wylie
f) Local Transport Representative – Cllr Bennett
g) Plume Educational Trust -  Richard Wilson
h) Dengie Hundred Group of Parish Councils – Cllr Rowsell, Cllr Wylie and Clerk post lockdown
i) Village Hall Representative – Marita Ponting/Shaun Livermore
j) Village/Parish Council Website – Cllr Rowsell
k) Sea Defences/Airports – Cllr Rowsell
l) Planning – All Councillors
m) Highways & PROW (Public Rights of Way) – All Councillors
4. Apologies for absence – no apologies made or received.
5. Declarations of Interest

a) To receive declarations of interest for any agenda items – No other declarations were made at this point in the meeting.
b) To remind members it is their responsibility to check that their Register of Interest are up to date or if new to register at MDC i.e. if any changes occur that they are updated within 28 days on the MDC website.

6. Minutes of the Previous meeting – 22 September 2020
The minutes of the meeting held on 22 September 2020 were approved and signed by the Chairman as a true and accurate record - Agreed, proposed by Cllr Rowsell and seconded by Cllr Wylie.
7. Change of Frequency of Parish Council Meetings


a) To discuss and decide whether the frequency of current bi-monthly meetings is adequate - It was decided to continue with bi-monthly meetings as they were working well.
8. Policy and Procedures
To review and agree the draft Risk Assessment for use of the Victory Hall for Parish Council meetings – deferred at present whilst meetings are taking place via Zoom.
9. Public Forum
A Code of conduct to be adhered to as a whole and is consistent with “Nolan Principles” which are set out in paragraph 3.1 of the Code of Conduct and the provisions of S29(1) Localism Act 2011 .

10. District Councillors, Mark Bassenger’s Report - In my opinion, since the new changes to the political makeup of MDC i.e. The Independent Group taking control, and Cllr Wendy Stamp the new leader, I believe there is already evidence that this is having a very positive effect on the functionality of MDC as a whole. Let’s hope we as a council can now concentrate on our residents and not political infighting.

The Committees

We have attempted to restructure all of the decision-making committees with a political balance in mind, hopefully now all groups and political parties will be able to work together for the good of all concerned.

BRB

As a group the independents have voted against the various planning applications in regards to the new power station mainly on the principle of scale and the negative impact this project would have on our infrastructure and our environment.

Roads

I would not support any of the road options proposed by BRB at present without a lot more evidence to demonstrate and mitigate the negative impact increased traffic would have on our villages.

High Street

There are various working groups who are now in discussion with local businesses and MDC.  In my view it would not be beneficial to close the road, we have a vibrant High Street, let’s not kill it off.  
11. Co-Option of Councillor
a) Members to note that Co-option can take place without advertising, but it is likely that adverts will have to be placed in order to let people know that there is a vacancy, but the 14 day rule does not apply.  Leave at present, to be reviewed again in the New Year 2021.
12. Transport

a) To receive an update and to discuss and decide if anything needs to be done – Cllr Bennett had reviewed the Dengie Dart, it was felt to be a valuable service. Cllr Rowsell and Cllr Bennett will look at ways to filter the access information to the wider village community.  A resident kindly provided a website link:
https://www.essexrcc.org.uk/Our_work_with_Communities/Transport__Access/Dengie_Dart.aspx
13. The Furze
a) To receive an update on the maintenance of The Furze and to 
discuss and make any necessary decisions - Cllr Rowsell confirmed due to the present lockdown rules, there had not been a face to face meeting with Les Potts or Steve Wells but understands all is well other than the recent high winds brought down some branches.
14. Grass Cutting
a) To receive an update, and discuss and make any necessary decisions – Mow My Lawn have carried out these works since 2018.  Auditors had suggested setting out a tender every two or three years.
b) Tendering for grass cutting for 2021/2022.  Cllr Attfield confirmed three quotes had been received and suggested Mow My Lawn be re-engaged for another two years. Quotes were reviewed and it was agreed, proposed by Cllr Rowsell and seconded by Cllr Bennett.
15. Neighbourhood Watch

a) To receive an update, discuss and make any necessary decisions -

Cllr Wylie reported - Nothing to report on crimes in Mundon village but in the wider Dengie area there have been many reports of hare coursing and suspicious vehicles.  All have been reported to the police so they can build up a picture on activity going on. 

New Scam
The City of London Police fraud team are warning of a new, extremely sophisticated scam going on this week, involving all banks. You may get a message saying a payment hasn’t been taken e.g. O2, Vodafone, 3, Giff Gaff or EE and to click here. As soon as you click the link your money is gone. They will already have your card details and it is proving to be one the most advance scams the bank of England has seen. 

 

On Going Scams
HMRC scam which is expected to see a resurgence of in the coming weeks. 

Covid-19 related scams are rising as we go back into lockdown. 

The advice therefore remains the same – Stop, Challenge and Protect. Never click on any links in unsolicited and unexpected emails. 

16. Woodside
a) To receive an update regarding correspondence with Moat Housing in relation to contribution to the repair/replacement of the fence and in regard to Moat Housings historic offer to gift the grass area in front of Woodside to the Parish Council - The Clerk confirmed an email had been received from Maisi Reynolds of Moat who will chase up the repairs to the fencing.  With regard to gifting of the land, Maisi Reynolds confirmed that since the original proposal in 2016, things have changed and due to Moat’s charitable status they are no longer able to gift land, any asset they dispose of has to be at full market value.
17. Website

a) To receive an update and make any decisions needed –
Cllr Rowsell requested the heading for future meetings to include Social Media and reported, the website still remains as mainly a legal formality, with a very limited amount of visits averaging less than one a day (of which a high proportion are on the site so briefly it would suggest a search error). Those visits that do stay longer, tend to be via direct access and correlate with us posting a Facebook message/link.

All meeting agendas and minutes are kept up to date on the website, as well as any other important messages, such as consultations progress or Highways projects.

Our fairly new Facebook page has been far more successful in engaging with our parishioners, with posts now reaching over 200 engagements (from followers and ‘Likers’)  as well as having 119 dedicated followers, which for a Parish of little over 300 is very impressive.

18. Broadband
a) To receive an update – as Broadband is now offered within the village, it was agreed that this item can be removed from future agendas.
19. Planning
a) Planning Applications – Bradwell B
b) Rosewood - 20/00767/FUL

Parish Council Members raised no objections to this application but made the following comments: 

Mundon Parish Council have reviewed the above application and do not object but suggest a restrictive Title Deed Covenant for the proposed new dwelling to remain linked to the existing main dwelling and for it never to become a separate entity. Also recommend that occupation of the new dwelling to be for immediate family only of the main house owners.

c) Wayside - 20/00902/FUL

Parish Council Members recommended refusal of this application and made the following comments:

Mundon Parish Council have reviewed the above application and there is cause for concern with regard to the siting of the proposed fence and gates not allowing enough access space and visibility for large cars, vans and horse lorries pulling in and out of Wayside from the Main Road.

The current proposed application will cause road safety issues when vehicles stop on the Main Road to turn in to Wayside.

d) Planning Correspondence 

  Members to note receipt via email of the following:-
i) List of Planning applications – 39 to 45 - Noted
ii) List of Planning Decisions & Appeals – 39 to 45 - Noted
e) Planning Decisions:

       None received at the time of writing.
20. Highways


       To receive updates on outstanding highways issues and an opportunity    

for members to raise any new highways issues and make decisions 
          accordingly – Cllr Rowsell reported, 

· Essex Highways handling of the multitude of road closures in the whole Maldon area continues to be poorly handled, with less constructive communication with Parish Councils.

· When we do become aware of anything that may impact Mundon, we initiate contact and attempt to advise with local knowledge that could mitigate problems, as decision makers often seem oblivious to local impacts.

· We did however have some fairly major successes in regards to Blind Lane pot-holes and passing places.

· The activity around Mundon Wash bridge in the last few weeks was hoped to have been their final efforts to complete the project, but it has been suggested they will be returning with traffic lights yet again, in the near future.

· In the last few years Mundon Parish Council has had 2 traffic speed surveys that monitor speeds, vehicle types and times. 

· The data allowed us to pursue a potential scheme for traffic calming measures, but the Highways proposed scheme was abandoned by themselves before they even consulted with Mundon Parish Council.

· We have however made a decision to concentrate our efforts on the proposed Bradwell B transit routes, and to this end, have already made a variety of representations to encourage the Fambridge Road to be suitably upgraded (width and signage), whilst the Mundon Road is downgraded, ideally to a 7.5 ton limit.

· We sought and gained support from Purleigh Parish Council for this proposal, which will hopefully strengthen our position.

· And just last week Bradwell B has invited us to engage directly.

· The Parish Council is also organising a series of ‘TRUCAM speed gun’ sessions in multiple locations throughout Mundon.

a) TRUCAM 

To review any further information received from the Community Protection Team after carrying out speed checks on different days 
and at different times with a TRUCAM – 1 hour has been booked, await results.  It was agreed to book regular attendance by TRUCAM for 1 hour per month going forward – Clerk to arrange this.
21. Defibrillator – Outside Victory Hall

The Clerk confirmed and had updated the members previously via email, the Defibrillator had recently been checked and the pads (as nearing their expiry date in December 2020) had been replaced. It had been confirmed that John Cleary from the Community First Responders, checks the units at intervals throughout the year.
22. Community

a) Recognition plaques – Cllr Rowsell requested other Councillors thoughts over the next few weeks, the plaques would need to withstand the elements. The Furze was felt to probably be the best location.
b) Communication/correspondence for new residents – this matter to be carried forward to the next meeting in January 2021.
23. Correspondence

       A list will be provided on the evening of the meeting if any 


       correspondence is received in addition to what has previously been 
 
       circulated via email and is not an agenda item.


       No decisions can be made under this heading it is for information only.
24. Finance
a) To review and approve receipts, payments and bank reconciliation for October 2020 – list of payments circulated to members prior to the meeting for review and sign off – Agreed, proposed by Cllr Rowsell and seconded by Cllr Attfield.
b) VAT refund – Clerk confirmed £498.27 had been received from HMRC for the previous 3 years claim.
c) To review and approve the precept/budget for 2021/2022 – Agreed, proposed by Cllr Rowsell and seconded by Cllr Bennett.
25. Training

For new Clerk – attending EALC New Clerk’s course (Bursary claimed) in November 2020 and online ILAC course via the SLCC (no Bursary available).
26. External Meetings

To receive reports on any external meeting attended by Councillors or       Clerk – refer to separate report provided by Cllr Rowsell on the Bradwell B meeting.
27. Information Exchange & Items for next Agenda
An opportunity for members to raise any items they wish to be included       on the agenda for the next meeting, other than what has already been decided during the course of the meeting – No other items raised or added.
28. Date of next meeting – Tuesday 19 January 2021 @ 7.30pm
29. All business having been transacted, the Chair thanked everyone for attending and closed the meeting at 7.53pm.
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